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CQC BRIEFING NOTE 
Key findings from CQC’s investigation into Take Care Now

Overview of Take Care Now
TCN originated from Suffolk Doctors on Call (SDOC). SDOC was a GP co-operative, established in 1994 as a not-for-profit organisation made up of local GPs. At the end of 2004, following the opt-out of GPs from responsibility for out-of-hours care, TCN was formed as a private company with a majority shareholder base of the GPs who were already members of SDOC. TCN began trading as a commercial wing of SDOC in 2005. 
CQC’s report draws on wide range of evidence including:

· findings from visits to TCN premises;
· interviews with staff at TCN, the PCTs and local people via local involvement networks;
· a survey of local GPs;
· an audit of call handling, triaging and face-to-face assessment;
· a review of documentation such as meeting minutes and staffing rotas, reports into serious incidents and performance activity;
· an examination of arrangements for managing medicines;
· a review of how performers lists are managed; and
· documentation from the SHAs and interviews of relevant senior managers. 
In relation to the death of Mr Gray, CQC found that: 

TCN failed to act on warnings that might have prevented further incidents. 

· TCN failed to act upon a safety alert from the National Patient Safety Agency in May 2006, relating to risks associated with higher doses of morphine and diamorphine. 

· There were two incidents involving overdoses of diamorphine in April and August 2007. Both doses were administered by doctors flying in from Germany to work shifts in the out-of-hours service. 
· Neither case was reported as a serious untoward incident (SUI), and was not investigated in depth. This meant that opportunities to spot trends and learn lessons were missed. 

· There was a clear warning from a TCN doctor documented in governance meeting minutes from January 2008. He stated: “there is a systematic problem…if we do not address this, it is only a matter of time before a patient is killed by an overdose of morphine from one of our palliative care boxes.”

· TCN did not make changes to the way diamorphine is used and stored until after David Gray’s death in 2008. 
In relation to the services provided by TCN, CQC found that: 

TCN tolerated staffing levels that were potentially unsafe for patients and put pressure on other staff:

· Analysis of clinical staff rotas over a three-month period in March, April and May 2009, showed that 8% of GP shifts across the five PCT areas were unfilled, amounting to 3000 hours. This rose to 13% later in the year, in the two months of September and October 2009, amounting to 2800 hours. 
· Due to the number of unfilled shifts, TCN sometimes closed bases, extended clinicians shifts, used nurses or Emergency Care Practitioners (ECPs) to cover, or brought in agency staff at short notice. 

· CQC found that on four occasions in September 2009, a nurse was providing the only clinical cover overnight at Wisbech, with no doctor support nearby. This means the nurse was the only clinician available for more than 70 miles. 
· In September and October 2009, 40% of doctors shifts in East Cambridgeshire and Fenland were covered by a nurse or ECP. Some of the PCTs stated that they would not expect to be given detailed information about how shifts were being covered, provided TCN were meeting the national quality requirements.
· In August 2008, board meeting minutes note that although not by design, unfilled shifts contributed to savings. There was little discussion about the effect of unfilled shifts on workload or increased risk for patients and staff. 

TCN failed to investigate, learn from and act upon serious untoward incidents (SUIs):

· The two overdoses of diamorphine in 2007 were not reported as SUIs, and CQC identified other incidents that could potentially have been classified as SUIs but were not reported as such. 

· CQC analysed documentation relating to the six SUIs TCN had reported. There was little evidence of thorough investigation of these incidents, and opportunities to learn lessons were missed. 

A large number of local GPs expressed concerns about TCN’s out-of-hours service: 

· CQC’s survey of local GPs showed many thought the service was ‘poor’ or ‘very poor’: 63% in Worcestershire; 65% in Cambridgeshire; 66% in Great Yarmouth and Waveney; and 24% in Suffolk. 
· Overall, 36% said the standard of the clinicians used by TCN were ‘poor’ or ‘very poor’. 

· Fifty percent said the ability of the service to provide home visits to those patients who clinically required a visit was ‘poor’ or ‘very poor’. 

TCN grew very quickly and the focus on expansion was at the expense of governance and clinical services. 

· TCN doubled the population they provided services to between 2005 and 2009; this put significant strain on capacity, particularly in the areas of middle management and clinical leadership.
· Induction and training of staff was poor before 2008.
· There was a lack of clinical leadership for front line staff and poor communication with senior management.
· There was an inconsistent approach to investigating incidents where system failure or clinician performance could have been an issue. 
· TCN reported activity to PCTs in a way that was confusing and potentially misleading. This meant that PCTs may have thought the number of patients TCN treated was significantly higher than the actual number treated, which could have affected contract negotiations. Contract management staff at TCN were themselves unclear about what the figures in the performance reports represented. In most out-of-hours services, for each person who contacts the service one contact is recorded, regardless of whether they are then sent to a base, receive a home visit, or receive telephone advice. But at TCN, if a patient was triaged over the phone and given an appointment for a visit to a base, two patient contacts were generated by TCN. 
· Minutes from TCN meetings often lacked detail and some were missing. This made it difficult to track the content of discussions and decisions being made. 
· TCN could not provide the minutes of meetings of its executive before 2009. It initially told CQC this was because they may contain ‘commercially sensitive’ information. When CQC requested them a second time, reassuring TCN that it would not include anything not relevant to the investigation in its report, TCN stated no record had been taken of the executive meetings before 2009. 

· TCN did not acknowledge that shortcomings in its internal systems may have contributed to a failure to prevent David Gray’s death. 
In April 2010 TCN was taken over by Harmoni, an independent provider of primary care services. 
In relation to PCTs that commissioned services from TCN, CQC found that: 

Leading up to and at the time of Mr Gray’s death, the five PCTs had a limited understanding of the service provided on their behalf by TCN, and did not monitor performance adequately. Levels of monitoring varied across the five PCTs, but for each PCT CQC found that in relation to the contract with TCN in place at the time: 

· None of the PCTs robustly monitored staffing levels, the skill mix of clinicians or whether the shifts were filled. 

· During interviews, CQC identified that staff with responsibility for routine monitoring of contracts for out-of-hours did not fully understand TCN’s reports on performance or the national quality requirements. They did not know that TCN had dealt with far fewer patients than the total number of contacts reported. 

· Until spring 2008 PCTs were only informed of the number of incidents and complaints occurring in out-of-hours. Subsequently, further details were obtained, although generally there was little evidence of discussion of the information at relevant PCT meetings other than at NHS Great Yarmouth and Waveney and NHS Cambridgeshire.

· Senior PCT staff were often not aware that call streaming had been rolled out to all patients and not just children under five years old. This is where patients are offered the choice of going straight to a TCN base without being triaged over the phone by a clinician first. This had implications for TCN’s reporting in relation to the time it takes to be seen by a clinician after triage. This could also impact on the safety of patients as it depends on call handlers correctly determining urgency and a person might not speak to or see a clinician for some time after they make the initial call to the service. 
· None of the PCTs had robust arrangements to share information on poorly performing clinicians. 

Since problems were highlighted by CQC the PCTs have begun to improve monitoring of out-of-hours services. 

In December 2009, NHS Suffolk and NHS Cambrigeshire terminated their contracts with TCN. NHS Worcester and NHS Great Yarmouth and Waveney transferred the out-of-hours service to Harmoni from 1 April 2010. In January 2010, NHS South West Essex served notice to East of England Ambulance Trust to terminate the sub-contract with TCN from 1 April 2010. 
Findings in relation to PCTs’ management of performers lists

In order to treat NHS patients, GPs must be registered on a PCT’s performers list. Once on a list, they can work in the area of any other PCT in England. CQC looked at each of the five PCTs arrangements to manage the list, as well as arrangements at Cornwall and Scilly Isles PCT, as Dr Ubani was accepted on its list. CQC found that:  

· Cornwall PCT had admitted Dr Ubani without requiring proof of language competency and with limited checking of his references. The trust did not formally review how doctors were admitted to the performers list until March this year.
· There was a range of different approaches to performers lists, and different levels of scrutiny of GPs applications and proficiency in English across the PCTs. 
· PCTS were not acting systematically to monitor care or ensure new performers were familiar with local structures and services. 
· No PCTs had clear arrangements to ensure concerns about doctors were shared with each other or with TCN. 
· However, there was evidence that PCTs had recently tightened their procedures and most have increased the level of clinician involvement in screening of applications. 
In relation to the two strategic health authorities (SHAs), that were responsible for performance-managing the five PCTs in their area that contracted with TCN, CQC found that: 

· NHS East of England considered the death of David Gray needed independent investigation and referred it to CQC. 
· Neither SHA had an electronic system to identify SUIs in out-of-hours services.

· In 2007, SHAs focused on national targets, finances and the developing quality agenda. Since out-of-hours was not a national priority until recently, it placed less priority on monitoring PCTs’ performance in out-of-hours services. 
· Neither SHA had a strategic vision or framework specifically for out of hours, although they were referred to in the context of urgent care services. There has been recent considerable focus on out-of-hours services by the SHAs.
